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ALL:  Good afternoon, Angus.  

Angus:  Good afternoon.

ALL:  It is very gracious of you to agree to be interviewed for the February issue of the newsletter for the Association for Light and Life. 

Angus:  It’s an honor.  

ALL:  Before we go any further, I want to congratulate you on winning the election to be Councilor for the next three years.  

Angus:  Thank you.

ALL:  So let’s find out more about this man in our midst.  I’d like to ask you to tell us a bit about your family background.

Angus:  I was born in Michigan, about 6 months after WWII started, raised in Dimondale and Lansing. I've always thought of myself as being a scout for the baby boomers. (  I had the huge benefit of a solid family life. I had family four generations deep.
ALL:   Did you have siblings?

Angus:  I have two of the most wonderful sisters anyone could ask for.

ALL:  That’s great.  Are you the eldest?

Angus:  Yes, I am.  

[image: image2.jpg]



ALL:  So.  You were talking about your background. 

Angus:  Well, the first seven years of my life were spent in rural Michigan. Dimondale had less than 500 people and I spent a lot of time out on my great-grandparents farm.  Then when I was eight years old, we moved to Lansing so my dad no longer had to commute 30 miles to work and back.

ALL:  Let me interrupt again.  What did your dad do for a living?
Angus:  That’s a really good question and I wish I had a specific answer I could give to you.  He didn’t talk a lot about his work, but he worked for over 40 years at the same factory, having different jobs as he went along.  He moved up the ladder within the organization, and when he left he was a trouble shooter for the company and he traveled around but he was there for 45 years.  Something I could never live up to.

ALL:  Was it the automobile industry?

Angus:  Yes, just like every factory in town and towns surrounding us were involved in the automotive industry.

ALL:  And your mom?  Was she a stay-at-home wife and mother, as was the norm for that era?

Angus:  No, my mother was a working mom before it became vogue.  She was an accomplished cosmetologist, very good at her craft, excellent with people.  She won awards and taught classes, and she still ran the household even as she was gone sometimes 60 hours a week.  

ALL:  What did you do after graduating?

Angus:  I graduated in the middle of my class 1960 JW Sexton High School Lansing Michigan a classic under-achiever. (  Life was good.  I planned on going into the ministry so enrolled in Prairie Bible Institute, in Three Hills, Alberta, Canada.  Prairie is a Missionary School.  It pumps out Missionaries who go all over the world.  That is what it is known for. But after two years I knew I did not want to be a missionary.  I prayed that God would not "call" me to go to the jungle and preach the gospel.  
In the spring of 1962, my parents got a divorce so instead of going back to school I joined the Air Force, which is where my "real" education began.  I used to have a ready file of all the "education" I had gotten in classes and so forth.  You know, for resumes and the sort --- I listed every little Continuing Ed. thing I took in whatever profession I was ever engaged in. I could make a nice decoupage out of all those certificates and awards that I received for such things as "the employee who spilled less coffee while dunking his donuts."  But the rest of life...outside the classroom was where the real education was and still is.

 

ALL:  So where did this “school of hard knocks” lead you in terms of employment?

 

Angus:  I don’t know if it was actually hard knocks.  At times it might have been, but life has been pretty gentle with me.  I didn’t get my first job until I was 18.

As a young teen, I had worked on my great-grandparent's farm cleaning my grandma's house; mowing their big lawn and helping grandpa do things out in the field and general stuff that had to always get done around a farm.  He paid me $5 an hour and for a guy 16 to 18 years old, in those days, that was better than a paper route ... which I did try for about 6 months ... hated it.  

 

My first what you would call a "job" -- I was 18  -- was at a fast food restaurant. So was my second. And my third.  At 19 I worked in a big grocery store. PigglyWiggly I think it was. These were summer jobs between school years. My next job was the United States Air Force from August '62 to Feb '67. 
ALL:  What was the military like?

Angus:  Following the two years at Prairie Bible Institute, I was a Chaplain's Assistant for three and a half years, and Radio and TV broadcaster for a year and a half.  

 

It was good being a Chaplain's Assistant -basically an administrative job - my first tour out of basic training.  I had just spent 2 years at Bible School and the transition was perfectly enlightening.  It opened my Baptist trained eyes to a wonderful new world.  I worked with Lutherans, Baptists, Catholics, Jews, Episcopalians, Methodists and Presbyterians.  I got to see Religion from its underbelly.  It was very educational.  The most important thing I came out of it with was that they were all saying the same thing yet they couldn't see eye to eye.
 

I next got into what I loved most.  Since my plans for being a preacher didn't pan out, I wanted to be in Radio more than anything and I was able to work my way into Armed Forces Radio and TV Tech School. I spent a year and a half on the beautiful Island of Terceira in the Azores doing Radio and TV. I had a ball.
 

After the military, as a civilian I did what was available at the time -- drove beverage delivery trucks for a couple of years, linen and dry goods sales, delivery for a year -- a wide variety of temp jobs and then finally I got into commercial radio and pretty much stayed in that profession for the next 20 years, mostly in Montrose, Colorado. 

 

After my career with radio, I became the director of the Chamber of Commerce and then went to work for the City of Montrose as Economic and Community Development.  I also produced promotional and educational videos for three years before I became a golf course greens keeper, which was perhaps my favorite job of all because I love golf courses and I loved working on them. 
For the past seven years I have been a Psyche Tech at an Adolescent Treatment Center.  It's not really a profession ... just a means to an end.  I am semi-retired.

 

ALL:  I like to ask people about their religious training and spiritual leanings.  I’m sure with your early interest in being a minister you have some anecdotes to tell us.

 

Angus:  Well, as I said, up until I was about eight years old I lived in a very small town and went to a Methodist church.  The other church in town was Presbyterian.  I was too young at the time to understand the politics between the two congregations.  Sometimes my parents both went to church, sometimes just my mom.  We kids went to Sunday School where I learned about God, Sin, and Jesus. I think it was during that time that I realized God lived within me. I knew the difference between what was good and what wasn't.
 

When our family moved to the City, we didn't get back out to the old church as often ... and pretty soon not at all.  Sometime between the ages of 8 and 14 I started going to a Lutheran church. It was the church my friends across the street went to but I didn't like the Lutheran experience. It wasn't as personal as I remembered the church back in my old home town being.

During these years my favorite person in the world was my cousin. He and I didn't see all that much of each other, but when we did, we usually talked about God, the Universe … and we'd draw pictures. He turned into one of Our Finest Artists and about the only thing I draw is a paycheck every two weeks, but we were interested in Spiritual things, in extra-terrestrial things. It was a very important part of my spiritual progress.

 
About the time I turned 16 I had a born-again experience and became a member of the Maranatha Baptist Church. I was very active in the Church, the Bible Club at School, and Youth For Christ.  This all came about because a fellow in my freshman drafting class at school had approached me and asked me about my relationship with God. Nobody but my cousin and I had ever talked much about God so I was intrigued. I ended up scheduling an appointment with the pastor to accept Jesus as my personal savior.  

 

That appointment was going to be on a Wednesday, after prayer meeting. On Monday night of that week, understanding that I would "go to Hell" if I died without being Saved first, I became paranoid. What if I got run over by a bus and was killed before Wednesday night? As I was laying there in my bed thinking about this, I said to Jesus, “If I can accept you now as my personal savior, I sure would like to do that.”  (Long pause as Angus seems tearfully emotional in recounting the incident.) 
As inexplicable and as undeniable as this rush of emotion is that I’m having right now, the rush that I got at that time was even more inexplicable and undeniable. I felt totally aglow. I had no idea what to think about it all. So, anyway, Wednesday night I went to my scheduled appointment and formally accepted Jesus, and it was anticlimactic.  I didn't feel anything. It wasn't anything like I anticipated it to be. I was disappointed, but later that night I realized that the reason nothing happened was because it had already happened! It had happened Monday night with just the two of us, Jesus and me.

ALL:  That’s a great story, Angus.

Angus:  Then, after high school, as I said, I spent two years at a very conservative Bible Institute -- girls on one side of campus, boys on the other. No co-ed activity whatsoever. The school specialized in Music and in Training Missionaries and I couldn't hold a note, let alone tell you what musical note it was, and I hated the idea of being a missionary. Eventually the Bible School hated me being there because I had struck up an off-campus relationship with a female student. Innocent as it was, it brought down the ire of the Disciplinary Committee (which included all the mucky-mucks of the school). Reluctantly, they were going to let me come back for my Junior year, and I would have gone back except my parents divorced after 22 years of marriage and I ended up joining the Air Force instead.

 

In the Air Force, as I mentioned, I worked for Chaplains for three years. It included all denominations, all faiths; it was a fantastic education. I was still living under the shadow of that old Evangelical Christian edict called Back Sliding ... where devout believers somehow get off on the wrong trail and eventually they back slide right out of God's grace and love. 
During this period of time I learned that God and I still had our relationship, regardless of what the church said. My relationship with God was real. I had no one to support my feelings or beliefs. I only had the experience of feeling the presence of God at all times. I had no explanation for it. I just knew the church didn't like it. At least the ilk from my Baptist church and the Bible School. But that was ok with me because I had lost my respect for them. When I got out of the Air Force in '67, my wife and I didn't do church. She had been raised Catholic but wasn't interested. I just wasn't interested in church anymore. In fact, I was bitter about it.
In the early 70's my cousin and I got to spend some time together again, after not seeing each other for about 10 years and we continued our exploration into the Spiritual world.  This was California in the early 70's, drugs and mysticism running rampant, and everything from Numerology, Scientology, EST.  I was sampling anything and every-thing, trying to find what I could add to the experience I already had. I knew Jesus and God were with me but I could never find anything outside the Bible that revealed much about Jesus yet everything I sampled left me flat by comparison. I did not look for anything in any church. 

 

Finally in '73 I was turned on to the Urantia Book ... by my cousin. He mentioned it in a letter we exchanged when I was living in Wichita and he was in West Hollywood. I started reading it and couldn't put it down. I put off reading the Jesus Papers because I was afraid they would blow it. Their description of the universe, the hierarchies and the operations of it all made sense (what I could understand anyway) but I feared they wouldn't get Jesus right and if they didn't, I'd have to reject the whole book. I finally read the Jesus Papers and they told about the Jesus I recognized. And that is how I found the UB. I found it in my natural progression.  I was obviously ready for it.

ALL:  As a young religionist, how did it impact you?  What did it do for you?
Angus:  It was revealing in a lot of ways but what I got from it mostly was confirmation. It confirmed so many things that I had felt and probably didn't even know how to express.  It filled in speculative areas with reasonable explanations.  But most of all -- maybe most important of all -- the UB confirmed to me that God does indeed live within me and that the Universe is Supportive. What else do you need?  Those are the kinds of things that set you free. And I was free … free to explore the Universe further....which is what I love to do. 

ALL:  Eventually you came to investigate the Teaching Mission?

Angus:  Yes, I was free to see what the Teaching Mission was all about. And the truth of the matter was I had just begun online with UrantiaL or UrantiaT, maybe both, and there became this fuss eventually over this thing called the Teaching Mission.  I had no idea what the Teaching Mission was but there was such a clamor over it, I had to check it out.  

Of course, after becoming part of the TeaM Community, I had “dual citizenship”-- like a lot of others who got into the UB and then into the Teachers. It made sense! It seemed like a natural progression.  Eventually we'll all be comfortably communicating with a Universe bubbling over with anticipation of the day when all the cosmic lines of communication will be fully functional on this planet. Right now it's just a little risky to talk to the spirit world and then tell the whole world about it, but it doesn't seem out of the ordinary to me. 

ALL:  I know you to be a very ecumenical, broadminded fellow.  You participate in networking all kinds of material from many sources.  Don’t you and Councilman Marty Greenhut network for many spiritual movements?  

Angus:  Absolutely.  Marty and I have worked together about as long as you and I have been together as partners, Gerdean, and it’s probably the most consistent thing that I’ve done over these years.  I like it because I get to offer to the Lightenlife e-group (and my own personal network) unedited offerings from myriad sources.  I read all kinds of 'transmissions' or 'channelings' or 'messages' -- whatever they are called from whomever they receive it from -- and it's easy to find truth, beauty and goodness in those messages. It's just as obvious if those messages do not contain any --or little-- truth beauty and goodness. 

I try to read transmissions from the point of view of a person whose heart and soul are perhaps wrapped up in a certain brand of channelings -- like Galactic Federation, or Messages from Matthew, and/or dozens of others. Like those chaplains I worked with back in the day....they've got a lot more in common with each other than any of them might recognize. 

 

ALL:  Okay.  Let me just slide in here with an unscheduled question.  You referenced our relationship.  I won’t ask you about your former marriages ( but I will ask you how you think it will work with you being on the ALL Council and me being the ALL Newsletter Editor.  Do you think there is any potential conflict of interest for either of us, or for the Council itself?

Angus:  First of all, we are both professionals.  So we will keep the relationship apropos.  As far as conflict is concerned, you and I will conflict with our ideas at times, but as far as a conflict of interest, speaking as a council person, I would recuse myself on any council decisions regarding any conflict.  In other words, if I had a personal stake, I would recuse myself.  

ALL: I would, too, under the circumstances. So … since we are both here in a service capacity, let’s talk about service.   Not just in terms of the Council, but in general. What do you consider your service to be?
Angus:  Being as honest and as trustworthy as I possibly can. That's about all I can control.

ALL:  What kinds of service work have you done in the past?  How have you served?

Angus:  I have tried to be as honest and trustworthy as I can be in every relationship that I've had.  It may be the least I can do ... and it may be the most l can do. One 'serves' in so many ways ... every day. We 'serve' each other, for instance, when we are driving in rush hour traffic and we don't add to the stress that exists. Any time we consider another person's well-being or their feelings, we have 'served' them. Every time we display honesty and trustworthiness we 'serve' all we pass by.

Service is what we do on our jobs. We're serving a purpose. People taking care of other people's needs -- whether it's a waitress serving breakfast, a cop checking speed limits, or a nurse taking care of a patient -- it's all service.  My job is to take all of my best characteristics into every situation ... knowing the Universe supports me.  

ALL:  Great, Angus.  That’s something we would all do well to remember.  What would you like to bring to the Council by way of service to ALL?
Angus:  I really have no expectations. I know that ALL appears to be made up of mostly folks involved in the Teaching Mission and readers of the UB.  Naturally most, if not all, of the activities that ALL ends up supporting in one fashion or another are Teaching Mission or UB functions. I don't know that we can expect much more than that, and perhaps that is the extent of ALL's function.
I'm not tied to any specific religious or spiritual approach. The Bible served its purpose in my life; the UB serves its purpose; the Teaching Mission serves its purpose and so it goes. I find purpose in lots of things.  Perhaps I might serve as an ombudsman. I don't know that I could be a good Ambassador. I'm not that much into Ambassing ... but I think I could do some Ombudding.

 

ALL basically needs 'clients' and currently all the clients come from the TeaM/UB communities. If ALL is to expand its base - and that's a big "if" - maybe I can help. I don't have anything in mind specifically, no plans, but it’s an area I might serve best.

ALL:  This is where I thought maybe your marketing experience could in handy.  
Angus:  If we do any marketing, it has to be governed by the law of attraction.  Mostly it's up to the Membership and their circle of associates to initiate projects that ALL might support.  As a council member I will not be an activist. Unless of course there's a project that I'm directly involved in, for which I would recuse myself in council business. Mostly I will watch and learn. Most of what needs to be done has nothing to do with overt spirituality.  It’s just practical, everyday kind of functionality.  
ALL:  The tone of your responses leads me to believe you are the kind of fellow that people like to be around and whose counsel is listened to, Angus, and I’m really looking forward to your tenure as an ALL Councilor. 

But before we conclude our time together here, let me just ask you one more question.  Of all the things we have talked about, what have I neglected to ask you about that you would like to say, had I remembered to ask?
Angus:  Is this a trick question?  (Chuckle)

ALL:  No.  It’s just that maybe there is something you had hoped I would touch on but didn’t, so this is your chance to make any statement, or advertise any product, or promote any cause or … whatever.  

Angus:  I don’t really have any special product, but I have a wish that everyone would spend as much effort as they possibly can being themselves.

ALL:  Thank you, Angus.

Angus:  Thank you for being interested.  
~*~*~
COUNCIL UPDATES:  

The Council met telephonically on Wednesday, January 27, with a quorum present.   They welcomed new member Angus Bowen as the new Councilor; and commended Judy Langston and Rick Giles on their re-election to their seats.
The one-year vacant position on the Council to be filled by appointment has been offered to former Council member Eugenia Bryan, who was pleased to accept.  Her experience is invaluable. 

ALL reiterated its goals for this coming year:  They are:  

1. To continue to facilitate opportunities for members to come together for fellowship, study and worship. 

2. To work on updating and maintaining the ALL website. 

3. To focus on increasing membership. 

4. To encourage and support members' personal ministries via financial aid and promotional assistance. 
5. To establish scholarships in honor of members who have passed on. 

If anyone in the membership is interested in helping with these goals, they are welcome to join in.  
Plans to update the website are still on-going.  Bob Devine and Russ Gustafson have been working on the site, but they are not ready yet to contact the professional web master who has been recommended, for further assistance. 

Other:  Membership drive and fund raising efforts are under discussion and will be addressed at the next meeting, scheduled for February 17.  Members submitting items for the Agenda should submit them to a council member in advance of that date.  
Special Prayer Requests

Bill and Kaye Cooper have been beloved members of the Texas Urantia Book community for decades, and authors of the book, "Friendship with God". They were newsletter editors and dynamic retreat and prayer seminar facilitators for many years. 
Bill Cooper became very ill with Meningitis on Sunday, January 17, and was rushed into intensive care.  He is now recovering, but will require some recuperation time.  Your special prayers for Bill’s speedy recovery and Kaye’s peace of mind are appreciated. 


The People of Haiti.  Once more we see humanity rushing out to assist in time of disaster.  What is it about tragedy that seems to bring out the best in us?  It’s as if the God fragment within each of us rushes out with a will of its own to serve … and we are glad to serve along with it.  We pray to see the need to which we might respond. 
UBtheNEWS

A tentative schedule is now posted for the first annual 2010 UBtheNEWS: Education for Outreach Conference!
http://www.ubthenews.com/2010Conference_Schedule.htm 

~*~*~*~*~

ALL NETWORKING UNDERWAY

Former Councilor Victoria Clark’s collection of early TeaM documents have been turned over to Larry Whelan, Book Chairman at the Historical Society of the Urantia Fellowship, who will review the material with Jim Cleveland for inclusion in the upcoming TeaM book.  
Saskia Raevouri’s treasure chest of TeaM transcripts, correspondence, conference and event announcements and reports; photos; transcripts from the Arcadia group and from from Oregon, by way of Brad Wortendyke; Mark Greer’s highlights of Celestial Nights and Rob Crickett events; and other Memorabilia will be gleaned for material to include in the TeaM book now in process.  
This networking has been highly stimulating and productive, a living testimony to Rodan of Alexandria’s counsel in The Art of Living:


Book Covers
With ALL members, LightandLife.com’s Jim Cleveland, Editor of the upcoming TeaM Book, and author/editor Gerdean O’Dell tossed ideas around about book covers for their upcoming works, leading us to wonder if it’s true that “You can’t judge a book by its cover.”  ALL member and long-time Origin Press publisher Byron Belitsos comments:
  “… ordinary people and people who love books DO judge a book by its cover. The cover reflects the content. If the cover looks and reads like junk, it is 90% likely that the content is junk. All bookstore owners  and librarians know this truth, and they need only seconds to figure that out when they decide to acquire a book for their shelves.

A professional, beautiful cover also is a contribution to culture. They are a blow against banality in commercial art.  A  professional, beautiful cover honors the content; we need to honor our celestial teachers with a fine cover.

At Origin Press, we spend the time and money needed to do covers that Barnes & Noble would be happy to place face out on their shelves or in a window. If we don’t have funds for a good cover, we don’t market it beyond the author’s friends and circle—it won’t sell anyway.

A cover designer should provide three to six different cover options for the publisher, not just one, and the title/subtitle should be on each design. A good cover can cost under $1000, but I spend up to $1500 for a really commercial book, like our last one: “A Return To Healing: Radical Health Care Reform and the Future of Medicine” By Len Saputo, MD, with Byron Belitsos.
http://www.areturntohealing.com
Art Worth Noting

Two websites have been highlighted as having art worth watching, notably Jeff Haworth’s photo array of UB celestial personages at www.reality-ize.com and
Gerdean’s nephew Joe Rice’s fractals at

www.dragonserpent.deviantart.com 
Gift of the Magi

Barry Bartlett of New Zealand

“Each person is different and each has their own pathway. Each knows what category of person you fall into, accept that is YOUR path, and worry not about the other for they are on THEIR journey. Concentrate on YOU. Be and do what is best for your highest good. Worry not what others think and say. Look to the truth seekers you are blown to. For on this path you will find that which you seek.”

http://www.youtube.com/watch?v=TBU5shEKPCQ "Peace, Shalom, Salaam Aleikum" a music video promoting world peace & reconciliation, performed by Keith Williams & Magdalene Millsap, is an inspiration … “Breaking down the walls of hate and fear.” 

~*~*~*~*~

Upcoming ALL Conference

Location: DaySpring Conference Center, 
P. O. Box 661, Ellenton, Florida 34222 

Dates: May 21-23, 2010 

Cost:  $200 for a shared room (this includes all meals plus a meeting room) 

Theme: Wholeness Through Healing, "I would desire to see my children made whole." -- Urantia Book, p.1633 

Web Site: http://www.dayspringfla.org  
The Social Corner:
Pato Banton Potluck

A Santa Fe Urantia Book Study Group hosted Pato Banton and his group at a potluck at the home of hostess and ALL member Linda Mattocks, on Wednesday evening, January 20.  Linda reports:

Steve Marble, Barbara Kazen and I had been in contact with Pato for some months, since we had been to see him at the Corazone, a skanky bar in downtown Santa Fe.  It was agreed that he would contact us when he could fit in a visit. Being in the mostly over-50 crowd, we have a hard time staying up for his late night shows (he doesn’t even start until 10:30 or 11:00 PM). Pato had requested that he meet with our Urantia group.  So, we were delighted to find out that he could come on the evening of the 20th of January and visit with us prior to their usual gig at Corazone.   
I sent out an email to every local Urantian I knew, inviting them to join us in our first celebrity potluck.  Our angels were aflutter.  The house of our hostess was set up to accommodate the large crowd that showed up.  Carol and Calvin, Charles Olivier, Don Dietz, Miles Smith, Steve Marble, Barbara Kazan, Tom and Cameron, Will, Carlos, Katarina and her husband, were all there.
Besides the local Santa Fe Urantia Book Study Group members, Ford and Sarah drove up from Belen, having seen it noted on Pato’s website; John and Suzanne came in from Los Alamos; and Chuck and Pam Montgomery drove down from Taos. Not counting Pato and his band members! 

There was way more than enough food for everyone: Barbara brought Mediterranean dishes; Miles brought Scalloped Potatoes; Charles brought fried chicken; Carol brought rice pudding with goodies in it; Steve brought humus and pita bread; Pam and Charles (of San Geronimo Lodge fame) brought India house chicken with onions, rice and peas; bread, and dips. There was beer and wine and juice and 7UP, and chips and guacamole and cookies and on and on. No one went away hungry! 

The kitchen counter had all the food, hot trays for hot dishes (i.e., Miles' potatoes), the table had the drinks and plates and cups, etc.  The big table and a smaller table and all the chairs I could round up, including four folding ones from Steve, were all in the living room. The big table had a blue cloth with lace overlay. We had blue plates and cups, etc. The little Christmas lights that live on my mantel were on, as well as all the other lights in the place.
We invited people to go ahead and eat as they arrived, thereby giving the large table over to Pato Banton and his band members when they finally arrived.  Pato's plane was delayed and re-routed to Albuquerque, so that added another hour’s delay to his arrival.  But he got there, they got there, and we were all there to greet them.  And every one had plenty to eat.  
So, all told, we had about 25 people all in a circle giving Thanks to our Lord for ALL of our blessings and fortunes.   Then everyone left and went down to the Corazone to dance and sing and celebrate with Pato Banton and the Now Generation.

“I dream a day will come when we will see 

All nations living in harmony -- 'Cause it's the only way (it's the only way) that we can say Thank You Father for this blessed day!”
~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~*~
Send your news to Gerdean@Cableone.net  so we can read about it in the March Issue. 



“By intelligent symbols man is able to quicken and enlarge the appreciative capacities of his friends. One of the crowning glories of human friendship is this power and possibility of the mutual stimulation of the imagination.  Great spiritual power is inherent in the consciousness of wholehearted devotion to a common cause, mutual loyalty to a cosmic Deity.”


The UB, Paper 160, 


Section 2, #3











February 2010                                          Association for Light and Life                                 Page 1

